
FACULTY SENATE MEETING MINUTES

DRAFT

September 7th
Wallace Hall Room 622

1. Meeting called to order at 1:35 by Chair, Jerry Levine. 
Members Present: Gerry Beller, Carla Blankenbuehler, Becky Francis, Tom Guetzloff, Jerry Levine, Phoebe Levine, Mike Lewis, Jack Magan (will represent Tom Guetzloff’s vote), Dave Brock (substitute for Susan Marash-Minnerly), Jeff Pietruszynski, John Richards, Aaron Settle, Chuck Smith, Carolyn Sturgeon, Deborah Wells, Judith Whipkey, Naveed Zaman.
Members Absent: Rob Harris, Austin Moore, Chi Slankard

Ex officio present: Ron Bartley, Charles Byers, Hazo Carter 

Guests present:  None attending
2. Review and Approval of Minutes.

Carolyn Sturgeon moved to approve the minutes as reviewed by members; Mike Lewis seconded; motion carried. 

3. Approval of the Agenda

· Jerry Levine asked to move Tom Guetzloff’s reports to the top of the Agenda.

· John Richards asked to add ACF Legislative Issues as New Business, Item 4.

· Chuck Smith moved to accept the Agenda with changes; Carolyn Sturgeon seconded; motion carried. 

4. Elections Report & Standing Committee Meetings: Tom Guetzloff.  

· All committees with the exception of two met and elected a chair. Those two committees will elect chairs next week.

· Faculty Grievance Committee election is close to completion

· All Standing Committee members and election results are updated and available for viewing on the Faculty Website.

· All University Colleges have conducted elections with exception of some in the WVSCTC.

· Carolyn Sturgeon commended Tom Guetzloff for his work that enabled the Standing Committees to convene and take care of necessary business early in the academic year.

5.  Reports

a.  Standing Committee Reports: 

1) Faculty Scholarship committee: Dr. Ford was not present and did not send an electronic report.

2) General Education: Jeff Pietruszynski, referring to his electronic report, brought the Senate’s attention to his committee’s concern over the part-time to full-time faculty load for General Education classes and the dilemma with covering the General Education 100 and 200 classes.  Mike Lewis asked for suggestions to encourage more faculty members to accommodate the General Education needs.  Carolyn Sturgeon suggested scheduling the GE 100 and 200 classes at non-peak times. Jerry Levine closed the discussion with the recommendation that Jeff Pietruszynski and his committee let the Senate and University know any thing they can do to help with the concern. Carolyn Sturgeon made a motion to accept the General Education Standing Committee Report; John Richards seconded. Motion Carried.

3) Responses to electronically submitted reports

a) President Hazo Carter, WVSU thanked the Senate for allowing him to give a verbal report at this meeting. His report highlighted: additional exterior lighting for parking, purchase and renovation of the “Ferrell house” on Barron Drive, Hamblin Hall upgrades, enrollment thus far, $725,023 Special Legislative Session appropriation, VP of Academic Affairs search to continue, beginning the end of September, WVSU status in US News and Reports, and Sate of the State address.  Jerry Levine asked President Carter if he would have his secretary send the Senate secretary an electronic overview of his report following this meeting to have for Senate records.

b)  President Ron Bartley, WVSCTC highlighted his participation in conferences that focused on academic programs, particularly in bio-technology.  He also pointed out new additions to the WVSCTC faculty.  

c) Vice-President of Academic Affairs Charles Byers highlighted his attempt to improve overall communication through messages from the office of the VP going out electronically to all faculty members. Dr. Byers asked the Senate to consider a review and updating of all documents (bylaws and committee procedures) to ensure that they reflect the current university academic organizational structure, particularly Deans and colleges.  Mike Lewis made a motion to direct the Senate Constitution and Bylaws committee to review and make recommendations for updating to ensure that reflect the current university academic organizational structure, particularly Deans and colleges. Jack Magan seconded. Motion carried. The Senate needs to look at all senate documents and see if they reflect the current policy for department chairs and deans as newly defined in the Faculty Handbook.

d) Vice-President of Finance Robert Parker was not present to highlight portions of his report which had been sent electronically earlier in the week.  Senate members expressed concern about the community college “charge back” issue.  Senate members also expressed concern with the format of VP Parker’s report.  Many members were unable to read and/or download the document.  In addition, the document needed an overview, annotated, outline  page. Jerry Levine will notify VP Parker of this request.

e) Chuck Smith, BOG Representative commented that he had attended his first meeting this week and that his electronic report had been written prior to the first meeting.  At the meeting yesterday he noted there was no change in the chargeback percent agreement. 
f) John Richards, ACF Representative commented on his July 29, 2007 meeting, referring to the electronic copy of the agenda.

g) Judith Whipkey, IBOA Representative highlighted one addition to her electronic report:  The BOG appointed 3 faculty to the WVSCTC Presidential Search committee: Patty Shaffer, Sharon Banks, and Bill Goode

h) Comments from Senate Chair, Jerry Levine:  Jerry Levine announced the purpose for the electronic reporting as an attempt to balance the reports and other Senate business.  He also thanked Dr. Byers for allowing the Standing committee to meet early in the year to conduct their preliminary business. 

6.  Old Business

a.  Release time for Department Chairs:                                                                               Chuck Smith made a motion that “the Faculty Senate of West Virginia State University finds the newly adopted Office of Academic Affairs’ policy in regard to release time for the chairpersons of departments to be unfair and unreasonable.  The Senate recommends that the policy be reconsidered and that the revised policy reach the goal of parity in compensation for the work done by department chairs by increasing the compensation for those chairpersons with a greater workload, rather than reducing the compensation for those chairpersons with small workloads.”  John Richards seconded the motion.  Chuck Smith provided the rationale behind the motion. John Richards SAID that no faculty input was obtained when the policy was made.  Jack Magan stated that policy making needs input from the Senate.  Charles Byers clarified that this release time directive went to the Academic Leaders meeting but was never presented to the President for approval because of its controversy and because it had not been to the Senate. John Richards pointed out that one College Dean had implemented the procedure. Jerry Levine suggested that this motion would make it possible to create a task group to study the issue.  There being no more discussion, a vote was taken, and the motion carried. 

b.  General Faculty meeting resolution regarding use of student evaluations in merit pay awards: Chuck Smith 

Chuck Smith stated that a controversy exists as a result of inaccurate student evaluations being used in merit pay awards. This was despite a unanimous resolution by the General Faculty asking the President not to use the Student Evaluations from the fall semester in determining merit pay, because they are significantly flawed. He asked Dr. Byers how this happened.  Dr. Byers stated that the evaluations in question had been corrected and that the student evaluations must be used to abide by the Higher Education Policy Commission regulations.

Jerry Levine stated that this evaluation issue and others, such as the chair release time, seem to put the university at risk for grievances. Chuck Smith felt that the Senate should pass a resolution that addresses this issue and the importance of involving faculty.  President Carter stated that when looking at a resolution, validity of the process is important and using subcommittees ensures validity. 

Jack Magan suggested that the Senate allow the issue some “settling” time before going forward with a resolution.  If it happens again, then a resolution would be in order.  Chuck Smith accepted this suggestion

7. New Business

a. Executive Committee Recommendations to the Senate: Jerry Levine
1) Approval of the proposed calendar of meetings for the fall 2007 – 2008 semester. John Richards moved; Carolyn Sturgeon seconded; motion carried.

2) Senate approval of the appointment of Dr. Emily Waugh and Dr. Mehdi Seyedmonir as members of the Program Review committee for a one-year term. Chuck Smith moved, John Richards seconded, motion carried.

3) Senate approval of the nomination of Dr. Aaron Settle to serve as a Senate representative to the University Council.  Mike Lewis moved, Gerry Beller seconded, motion carried.

4) That the Senate establish as its focus for the 2007-08 academic year:     

 a) A commitment to continue working toward improved relations  

      between the University and the Community and Technical College.

b) The improved functioning of its Standing Committees

c) The Faculty Senate, in cooperation with the Administration, will  

      commit and work to set achievable goals to improve the  

      academic programs of the institution.

Naveed Zaman moved, Carolyn Sturgeon seconded, motion carried. 

5)   Article V.d. under Retention Committee.                                                                 It currently reads, “The retention committee is composed of five tenured faculty, one from each College and one at large member, . . .                      The Executive Committee recommends changing to:                                      The retention committee is composed of eight nine tenured faculty, two from each college and one at large member.


Jack Magan moved, Carolyn Sturgeon seconded, motion carried.      (Carolyn Sturgeon recommended change from 8 to 9 members to make the count correct, see correction above)

6) Article V.b. The executive Committee recommends:                                       “The Senate will appoint a Senator to each of its standing committees who will serve as a non-voting member of that committee.  This Senator will act as a liaison between the committee and the Senate, keeping the Senate informed of pertinent issues requiring Senate action. 

Chuck Smith moved, Dave Brock seconded, motion carried.

7) Article V.A.1e. Under Promotion and Tenure Committee.                                        The bylaws currently reads: “The faculty member begins the process by notifying his or her department chair and the chair of this committee of his or her request.                                                                                                       HOWEVER, the handbook, under PROMOTION, currently reads: “Faculty members requesting promotion initiate the process by filing their application and supporting portfolio with the department chair; a copy of the letter of application is also filed with the Dean of their college, the vice President for Academic Affairs and the chair of the faculty personnel committee.            The Executive committee recommends reconciling both documents so that they read:                                                                                                                     “ a copy of the letter of application is also filed with the Dean of their college, the Vice President for Academic Affairs, the Chair of the Faculty Personnel committee, and the Chair of the Promotion and Tenure Committee.                                                                                                         Naveed Zaman moved, Jeff Pietruszynski seconded, motion carried.

8) Article V.g. Research and Faculty Development Committee.                           The Executive Committee concurs with a recommendation from the Research and Faculty Development Committee.  Both recommend that after the Bylaws state “. . . and recommending faculty for sabbatical leave to the Vice President for Academic Affairs, “ we should add:  We are now a university, therefore our priority for such leaves should no longer be for faculty requests to complete a terminal degree.”                                                                  However the faculty handbook is considerably different from the Bylaws in this area. Among the differences is that sabbaticals for research purposes are the only form of sabbatical that is considered by the Senate’s Research and Faculty Development committee.                                                                 Therefore; The Executive committee recommends:                                                That the Senate request the constitution and Bylaws committee; (1) review the two documents, (2) propose language to reconcile them, and (3) follow the recommendation of the Research and Faculty Development committee and Executive Committee to restate the university’s priorities in both documents.                                                                                                          Carolyn Sturgeon moved, Dave Brock seconded, motion defeated.             Jack Magan moved that the Senate refer this matter to the Research and Development Committee and then the Constitution and Bylaws Committee.   Mike Lewis seconded, motion carried.
9)  Article Vii, C. The Secretary of the Senate.                                                          The Executive Committee recommends: That after the last sentence we add: “The secretary shall forward all changes in the Constitution, bylaws, and Handbook to the person responsible for editing and publishing the Handbook by June 15 of each year.”                                                                                    John Richards moved, Naveed Zaman seconded, Motion carried. 

10)  Chair Jerry Levine recommended that the Chair of General Education serve as an ex-officio member of EPC. John Richards moved, Judith Whipkey seconded, motion carried.

b. ACF Legislative Issues: John Richards

1) ACF Legislative Issues for 2007-2008.  John Richard, ACF representative, asked members of the Senate to support the ACF Legislative Agenda, sent to members electronically this week.  Jack Magan moved for acceptance, Jeff Pietruszynski seconded, motion 

2) Chuck Smith moved that the Senate communicate to AFT to have its state convention place on its union’s legislative agenda that the institutional match of TIAA-CREF Retirement Deductions be increased to 7.5 percent.   Jack Magan seconded, and the motion carried.

8. Adjournment. There being no further business, Naveed Zaman moved to adjourn the meeting. Carolyn Sturgeon seconded. Motion carried.


Meeting was adjourned by Jerry Levine at 3:30 p.m.
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